MINUTES

INDIAN LAKE BOROUGH COUNCIL MEETING
OCTOBER 10, 2007

The regularly scheduled meeting of the Indian Lake Borough Council was held on October 10, 2007 at 7:00 P.M. at the Indian Lake Borough Building.
THOSE PRESENT:



THOSE ABSENT:
Terry L. St. Clair, Council President

 Patricia Dewar

Michael D. Miscoe





Charles McCauley
P. Scott Moore





John Walters
Bryan Bozovich
Barry S. Lichty, Mayor

Daniel W. Rullo, Solicitor

Theresa L. Weyant, Borough Manager
Harry Huzsek, Superintendent

Dean Snyder, Zoning Officer

Visitors – James Brant, Robert Hanson, Joe Bucks, Ronald Petrina, Al Diehl, Tiffany Wright, Mary Carey, Jim Lyons, Doug Baltzer, Mike Zavoda, Ronald Sieling, Joe Rocker, and Jeff Benson.
The meeting was called to order at 7:02 P.M. by Terry L. St. Clair, Council President.
ORDER OF BUSINESS

 1.
Approve the Minutes of the Meetings held on July 11th, July 20th, and July 25, 2007 – St. Clair asked for additions and/or corrections.  There being none, Walters moved and Miscoe seconded to approve the minutes as submitted.  All ayes, motion carried.

 2.
Financial Reports – Manager reviewed the Income & Expense Report, the Budget Report and the List of Bills for September 30, 2007.  Miscoe made a motion to approve the Borough’s Financial Reports as presented.  Walters seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.

Manager reviewed the Water Works Income & Expense Report and the List of Bills for September 30, 2007.  Manager would like to add the following additional outstanding bill to the List of Bills Report:  RDM-Johnstown, for nitrate samples, in the amount of $70.00.  Miscoe made a motion to approve the Water Work’s Financial Reports, including the amendment to the List of Bills Report.  Walters seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.


Manager reviewed the Sewer Plant Financial Reports and the List of Bills for September 30, 2007.  Miscoe made a motion to approve the Sewer Plant Financial Reports as presented.  Bozovich seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.


Manager reviewed the Summary of Account Balance Report for September 30, 2007.  Miscoe made a motion to approve the Summary of Account Balance Report for September 30, 2007.  Walters seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.
 3.
Welcome Visitors - James Brant, Robert Hanson, Joe Bucks, Ronald Petrina, Al Diehl, Tiffany Wright, Mary Carey, Jim Lyons, Doug Baltzer, Mike Zavoda, Ronald Sieling, Joe Rocker, and Jeff Benson.
 4.
Mike Zavoda Representative for Doug Baltzer-Proposing a Sundrive Greenhouse Evapotranspiration Sewage System – Mr. Baltzer owns Peninsula Lot No. 160, which is unsuitable for a soil based on lot wastewater system.  Mr. Baltzer would like to propose installing a zero liquid discharge Sundrive Greenhouse Evapotranspiration system, which is approved by the PADEP as an approved alternate system.  Miscoe informed Mr. Baltzer, that according to the Borough’s Act 537 Plan, the Borough will allow any DEP approved alternative sewage system.  Mr. Baltzer will have to apply for a building permit to construct the greenhouse and he will need to meet any zoning requirements.

St. Clair stated that he was asked to read the following for the public record – Patricia Dewar is not in attendance tonight because she is co-chairperson of a fund raiser for the Westmont Family Counseling Ministry.  The event was scheduled for tonight at 6:30 P.M.

 5.
Karl Ocepek-Contractors Proposal – Joe Rocker, contractor for Mr. and Mrs. Ocepek, stated that the plans are to re-do the existing boat house.  The posts that are in the ground will be secured by installing a plastic sleeve over them and by pouring concrete around the existing pipes.  The boat house will be rebuilt exactly as it is with all new treated lumber and a rubber roof with the deck on top.  The infrastructure and bands will remain. 

Miscoe stated that according to the reconstruction provisions of Zoning Ordinance No. 99, any building or structure devoted to a non-conforming use which is damaged or destroyed by 75% of its fair market value immediately prior to the damage shall not be repaired excepting in such manner as will not be detrimental to the character of the neighborhood.  In this case, a building permit will be required because 75% or more of the boat house will need to be replaced because it is a hazard.

Attorney Rullo stated that Mr. and Mrs. Ocepek will need to apply for a building permit.  The Zoning Officer will either approve or deny the building permit application.  If the building permit application is denied the Ocepeks’ may file an appeal with the Zoning Hearing Board.

 6.
Robert Hanson-Pine Cove Subdivision Planning Module – Hanson stated that the Pine Cove Subdivision Planning Module has been disapproved by the Department of Environmental Protection (a copy of the denial letter was provided to each Council Member).

It has been suggested revisiting a number of approvable approaches for the planned Pine Cove Subdivision and Mr. Hanson is requesting that Council work with them to determine which of the DEP identified options would be best for the community.  The options are as follows:



A.
Install drip irrigation on two lots and call it a day.



B.
SFTF with Lake discharge.



C.
SFTH-HT resubmitted but with the requisite Borough involvement.



D.
SFTF-HT with larger tank(s) and seasonal discharge, and SCCJA discharge only as 

    
   

back-up in summer months.



E.
Plan B – Build fewer homes and create more commercial docking spaces



F.
Holistic Phosphorous Budget Control

Miscoe stated that the Sewer Committee will schedule another meeting with the Department of Environmental Protection to discuss this further.

 7.
Public Comment: 
A.
Mary Carey questioned as to whether or not The Mountain Ridge ATV Trail is in the Borough’s water shed?

Ronald Sieling stated that most of it is in Stonycreek Township’s water shed but some of the trails do go into the Clear Run Watershed, which feeds into Indian Lake.  

   
Lichty stated that the ATV Trails have been closed because they do not have an NPDES Permit.  They will need to obtain this permit before they are permitted to re-open.



Mary Carey is requesting that the Borough do more berm work this year.


Ronald Sieling is requesting that the Borough take some water samples from the culverts at Calendar’s Run after a heavy rain event in order to get some indication as to what is entering into the lake.


Lichty informed Mr. Sieling that the Borough has been doing this sampling along with the Department of Environmental Protection since the spring of this year.



Ronald Sieling stated that P.B.S. Coals are not maintaining their collection ponds in Clear Run.


Ronald Sieling is requesting that any maps or plans that are submitted to the Planning Commission and Borough Council be dated with the date they are received.



Ronald Sieling stated that on the corner of Clear Run Road and Peninsula Drive, someone is quarrying rock and that should not be allowed.  Dean Snyder, Zoning Officer, stated that they are removing the surface rock.  Council requested that the Zoning Officer contact Keith Largent, with the Soil Conservation District, to see if any permits are required from them for this type of work. 
 8.
Legal Report:


A.
David Rohrich-Wood Shed Violation – Attorney Rullo informed Council that Mr. Rohrich stated that he was given verbal approval to erect the wood shed.  Dean Snyder, Zoning Officer, stated that he spoke with Fred Jones and Ronald Petrina, past zoning officers for the Borough, and neither one of them had given Mr. Rohrich verbal approval to construct the wood shed.  Attorney Rullo will follow up on this matter.
 9.
Correspondence:
A.
Somerset County Planning Commission-CD Copy of the Draft Connections in our Landscape Document – The Somerset County Planning Commission, on behalf of the County of Somerset, provided the Borough with a CD copy of the draft Connections in our Landscape document for review and comments.  This document is a greenways and open space network plan for the Southern Alleghenies region that outlines a series of policies and projects for linking existing natural and man-made resources with the region’s six counties.  The CD contains both the full plan document and an executive summary summarizing the plan.

B.
Somerset County Boroughs Association-Annual Social Meeting – The Somerset County Boroughs Associations will be holding their annual social meeting on Thursday, November 15, 2007, at the Oakhurst Tea Room in Somerset.  The cost is $16.50 per person.  No one to attend.

10.
Committee Reports

A.
Finance Report:


1.
2007 Firemen’s Relief Fund Distribution – Miscoe made a motion to allocate 90% of the 2007 Firemen’s Relief money to the Shanksville Volunteer Fire Department and 10% to the Central City Fire Department.  Walters seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.


B.
Environmental Report:


1.
Dam Remediation – Invoice from Marion Hill Associates, Inc. – Miscoe made a motion to authorize payment to Marion Hill Associates, in the amount of $170,928.61, for work performed on the dam remediation project through October 4, 2007.  Bozovich seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.
2. Biking Trail:

   

A.
Penn-Dot Invoice - Miscoe made a motion to approve the second estimate from HRI, Inc. in the amount of $77,905.00 for the construction of the Calendar’s Run Hiking and Biking Trail and to forward this invoice to PennDot for payment.  Bozovich seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.




B.
DCNR Invoice – Miscoe made a motion to approve the first estimate from HRI, Inc. in the amount of $14,237.50 for the construction of the Trail Component Item on the Calendar’s Run Hiking and Biking Trail and to forward this invoice to DCNR for payment.  Bozovich seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.

C.
Sewer Report:



1.
Amendment to Ordinance No. 107 – Each member of Council was provided with a copy of the proposed ordinance amending Ordinance No. 107 for their review.  Miscoe made a motion to authorize the Borough Manager to advertise the proposed ordinance amending Ordinance No. 107 as it was presented in the Somerset Daily American for consideration of adoption at the October 24th meeting.  Bozovich seconded the motion.  5 ayes and 1 abstention.  Motion carried.  St. Clair filed the abstention memorandum with the Borough Manager.

   
2.
Modification to Agreement with St. Clair Resort Development to Sell Sewage Taps – Miscoe made a motion to authorize the execution of the agreement with St. Clair Resort Development to purchase the twenty (20) available sewage taps conditional on the enactment of the proposed amendment to Ordinance No. 107.  Bozovich seconded the motion.  5 ayes and 1 abstention.  Motion carried.  St. Clair filed the abstention memorandum with the Borough Manager.

D.
Zoning Report:


1.
September Report of Building Permits Issued – Manager provided each council member with the September Building Permit Report.
11.
Old Business:  None.
12.
New Business:  

A.
Lake Rowena News Article – St. Clair provided each member of Council with an article from the Tribune Democrat stated that Lake Rowena will be lowering their lake for the second year in a row for the purpose of controlling the grasses that keep growing despite the Borough’s best efforts.  The lake will remain lowered through the winter months, for the second time, to control the growth of vegetation.  The fish commission did advise them that it might take three years of lowering the lake before the vegetation can be brought under control.  After the first year, Lake Rowena did see a slight improvement, but the commission believes it will get better each year.  After the three consecutive years of lowering the lake, the commission is recommending that it be done once every three years to keep the vegetation away.


With no further business to discuss, McCauley moved and Miscoe seconded to adjourn the meeting at 9:55 P.M.  All ayes, motion carried.


The next regularly scheduled meeting of the Indian Lake Borough Council will be held on October 10, 2007 at 7:00 P.M. at the Indian Lake Borough Building.

Respectfully submitted,

Theresa L. Weyant

Borough Manager
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